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OFFICE OF THE CITY MANAGER 
City of Newport, Oregon 

169 S.W. Coast Hwy. 
Newport, OR 97365 

541-574-0603 
s.nebel@newportoregon.gov 

 
 

MEMO 
 

DATE:  August 31, 2022 
 
TO:  Mayor and City Council 
 
FROM: Spencer Nebel, City Manager  
 
SUBJECT: Status Report for the Five-Week Period Ending Friday, August 26, 2022  

During the month of September and the first week of October, there is a combination of 
events and vacation time occurring that will take me out of the office. I will be taking 
vacation time from September 9 through September 16. I will be attending the ICMA 
Conference in Columbus, Ohio from Saturday, September 17 through the 21st and 
travelling back to Newport on the 22nd. The City Council has previously excused me from 
the September 19 Council meeting to attend the ICMA Conference. Finally, Mayor 
Sawyer, Councilors Parker and Hall, Aaron Collett and I will be heading to Washington 
D.C. on Tuesday, September 27, to meet with various officials on inclusion of funding for 
Big Creek Dam in the Water Resources Development Act (WRDA) renewal. We will be 
returning to Newport on the evening of Thursday, September 29. This will be followed by 
the LOC Conference in Bend which runs from October 5 through the 7th. With any luck, 
things will settle down as we move into the heart of fall.  
 
Highlights of activities over the five weeks include the following: 

• I was on vacation from Monday, July 25 through Friday, August 5. I appreciate 
Peggy Hawker filling in as Acting City Manager during my absence, and City staff 
keeping things rolling with minimal problems during this time.   

• Attended an Emergency Preparedness Committee meeting. The Committee is 
focusing on Big Creek Dam emergency preparedness. This includes placement of 
signage indicating where the evacuation assembly point would be in the event of 
an earthquake or Dam failure; development of information to educate people within 
the inundation area who would be impacted by Dam failure; utilization of various 
warning systems for earthquakes or a specific Dam failure; and, exploration of an 
automated warning should the Dam be exhibiting signs of potential failure. I 
appreciate the efforts of Del Lockwood in resurrecting the planning effort that was 
initiated by his predecessor, Regina Martinez.  

• Participated in a demonstration from Neogov on an automated system to assist 
with the process of evaluating job performance of City employees.  

• Met with Barb James and Steve Baugher regarding retaining Kay Keady on a 
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temporary basis following her retirement. We have had a challenge in recruiting to 
fill Kay’s position. We appreciate Kay’s willingness to continue in a temporary 
assignment to keep things moving along. After hiring someone to fill Kay’s position, 
we will likely use Kay on a part-time basis to catch up on work that had to be set 
aside with the staffing shortages in utility billing. This shortage required Kay to 
perform duties in utility billing, accounts payable, room tax collection and other 
responsibilities, until the position was filled earlier this year. Efforts have also been 
compounded by the vacancy in the Finance Director’s position with Steve Baugher 
performing both the Finance Director and the Assistant Finance Director 
responsibilities.  

• Held bi-monthly meetings with Jason Malloy and Lance Vanderbeck.  

• Held a meeting with the FAA, Lance Vanderbeck and Derrick Tokos regarding the 
possible sale of airport property not being used for aeronautical purposes. We will 
be proceeding with a request that will allow the FAA to conduct a review of the 
possible sale of property.  

• Mayor Sawyer, Derrick Tokos and I met with a developer interested in proceeding 
with a project in South Beach. We have provided information to the developer that 
they are currently considering.  

• Barb James, Andrew Grant, Dave Powell and I met to discuss issues relating to 
the Newport Employees Association (NEA).  

• Held an internal meeting to prepare for the next negotiations session with the NEA.  

• Held a bi-monthly meeting with Laura Kimberly to review various Library matters.  

• Participated in a conference call with Ursula Marinelli, Leslie Ogden from 
Samaritan Hospital, and Dr. Breitenstein from the Health District regarding the 
development of a treatment center in Agate Beach. Following the discussion, the 
summary of the project was forwarded to City Attorney, David Allen, who has sent 
it to the Administrator to make sure that the construction of a treatment center 
would be an appropriate use of these opioid funds. We are anticipating having a 
report for Council’s consideration on the City’s participation of this project utilizing 
the opioid funds.  

• Prepared an agenda and held the first meeting of the HB 4123 Countywide 
Homelessness Advisory Committee. The group elected County Commissioner, 
Claire Hall, as Chairman. Mayor Rod Cross of Toledo is Vice-Chair and established 
monthly meetings through the end of the year that will be held in the City Council 
Chambers. The group reviewed the initial draft RFPs. County Administrator, Tim 
Johnson, requested comments on the RFPs be forwarded to him by the end of that 
week to get the RFPs on the street the following week. I have offered to coordinate 
these first few meetings until a consultant is on board to take over that 
responsibility. There are also added challenges of looking at new initiatives by the 
end of the year. So far this has truly been a collaborative process. All of our local 
governments, including the County, are having a hard time keeping up with things. 
Everyone recognizes the importance of moving forward with this $1 million 
demonstration grant. We are hopeful that we can develop a model that will help 
address homelessness on a countywide basis. I believe that this is an opportunity 
that none of us want to waste!  

• On Thursday, August 11 through Saturday, August 13, the Oregon Mayors 
Association held their annual conference in Newport with Mayor Sawyer hosting 
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this event. We were able to live up to our slogan, “the friendliest” by coordinating 
several events, including an Urban Renewal tour, a bayfront/research economic 
tour, the Great Newport Race in which participants had to take a selfie in front of 
20 locations that they identified by solving individual clues. (Three participants got 
all 20 selfies at various locations throughout the city. The tie-breaking question was 
how many miles is it to Boston, MA on US 20? The winner remembered the sign 
and got it exactly right!)  
 
The City hosted the Association’s auction and reception at the aquarium on 
Thursday night. We appreciate the City of Lincoln City participating by financially 
helping to sponsor that event, along with Rogue Brewery for providing beer for the 
reception. I appreciate Councilors Hall and Jacobi, along with Peggy Hawker and 
Jason and Jody Malloy who served as greeters and guides on the aquarium 
grounds that night. Jason Malloy and Erik Glover hosted and coordinated the 
Mayor’s golf tournament at Salishan Resort. 
 
The aquarium, which is suffering staffing shortages like the rest of us, needed help 
in setting up for the Tuesday evening reception. The Parks and Recreation crew 
spent a couple of hours assisting the aquarium in preparation for the Thursday 
night reception. Peggy Hawker arranged reservations for the various restaurants 
for a group of Mayors to eat together. This went over very well. This is something 
that had not been done for the Association in the past.  
 
Mike Cavanaugh and the Parks and Recreation Department, developed several 
self-guided walking tours. We will be putting those tours online on our Parks and 
Recreation site as part of our efforts to expand identified options for touring.  
 
Jennie Remillard from Parks and Recreation led a nature tour at Beverly Beach 
and arrangements were made originally on a Bay tour. Unfortunately, the boat had 
transmission problems. Peggy was able to get these people transferred over to a 
whale watching tour in which Lance Vanderbeck and Jennie Remillard helped host 
that event with the folks on the tour getting a close-up of the whales. Overall, I 
appreciate all the work that staff did to help host this event. I participated as a 
panelist in a discussion about the relationship between Mayors and City Managers. 
Overall, Mayor Sawyer indicated that he received a very favorable response and 
appreciation from the Mayors for the City’s job in hosting this conference.  

• During this time, we also prepared the various reports and Council agendas for the 
work session and regular meeting held on Monday, August 15.  

• Met with Jason Holland in a monthly meeting to discuss issues between the City 
and OCCA regarding the Performing Arts Center (PAC) and the Visual Arts Center 
(VAC). The OCCA has hired a new director for the VAC which will help free up 
Jason’s activities there.  

• Held a routine Department Head meeting.  

• Chaired a Zoom Nominating Committee meeting for OCCMA.  

• Participated in the cyber security presentation with Department Heads.  

• Participated in the Council work session, including an executive session to hear 
the report from the cyber consultant hired by the City to evaluate our cyber security; 
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an update on our wastewater master planning process; discussed the placement 
of red-light cameras; and, held two interviews for Planning Commission 
candidates.  

• Participated in the regular Council meeting on August 15. 

• Participated in negotiations with the NEA. We are close to concluding 
negotiations. I hope to get a report on this for the September 6 meeting.  

• Met with the Tim Johnson, County Administrator, Paula Miranda, General 
Manager of the Port of Newport, and Lance Vanderbeck to discuss commercial 
air service for Newport. Tim and Paula would like to meet with us on a quarterly 
basis to explore funding to provide commercial service to Newport. This will be a 
critical component as NOAA considers extending its lease in Newport. I 
appreciate the interest from both Tim and Paula. 

• Held bi-monthly meetings with Derrick Tokos, Dave Powell, Barb James, and 
Aaron Collett regarding their departmental operations. 

• Erik Glover, Derrick Tokos, Barb James and I met to develop job descriptions for 
the grant manager position and the Urban Renewal Agency (URA) coordinator 
position. The grant manager position will report to the Community Development 
Department, and the URA position will report to the Assistant City Manager/City 
Recorder, Erik Glover. We hope to get those job descriptions out to the public in 
the next couple of weeks.  

• Interviewed Derrick Tokos on the City’s KNPT Radio Show on the transportation 
plan and City Center re-development planning process.  

• Aaron Collett, Dave Powell and I met to discuss a recent inspection of the Big 
Creek Dams by the state dam engineer, and identify the next steps to move 
forward with the design of the project. They are working on finalizing the 
agreement for the distribution of funding from the State Lottery Division for Big 
Creek Dam engineering and permitting. We hope to get this agreement on a City 
Council agenda this coming month.  

• Derrick Tokos, Aaron Collett and I met regarding the potential use of a LID district 
for improvements on a gravel portion of SE Chestnut Street. This section of street 
is in the URA district and the URA could pay a portion of the cost of resurfacing. I 
will provide some estimates back to the property owners that inquired to determine 
how they want to proceed with this issue.  

• Rob Murphy, Barb James and I met to update our COVID-19 policy with recent 
changes by the CDC and State of Oregon. Please note that several requirements 
are still in place with Oregon OSHA. As those regulations are modified, we will 
continue to modify our internal policies.  

• Mayor Sawyer, Councilors Parker and Hall, Aaron Collette and I met regarding 
the trip to Washington D.C. to advocate for funding for the Big Creek Dam. We will 
be flying out of Portland on Tuesday morning, September 27, and arriving back in 
Portland on Thursday evening, September 29. Water Strategies, our Washington, 
D.C. consultants, are arranging meetings with various legislative individuals, as 
well as with the Corps of Engineers and potentially other departments within this 
time. Our primary goal is to advocate for the Senate WRDA bill to include the $60 
million authorization as is included in the House version of the bill. This would be 
a critical piece of funding to facilitate the placement of the Big Creek Dams.  
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• Held bi-monthly meetings with Richard Dutton and Mike Cavanaugh. 

• Met with Laura Kimberly and Barb James regarding the status of two current 
Library employees. One employee will go to full time and the other will switch from 
full time to part time. Conceptually, I have indicated that is not a problem with me, 
and it helps meet the desires of both the employees involved.  

• Met with Barb James to discuss various pending personnel issues. 

• Rob Murphy, Barb James and I are part of a work group for our internal employee 
organizational culture meetings focusing on salary and compensation. We will be 
holding a retreat for Department Heads with various recommendations coming 
back on ways to strengthen workplace culture in October.  

• Barb James, Jody York, Rob Murphy, Steve Baugher and I met to review a plan 
to replace alarm systems in several buildings. It appears we have appropriate 
funding to proceed with projects in the 60+ Center, the VAC and City Hall. I have 
authorized those projects to move forward.  

• Participated in a virtual meeting on possible changes to the OCCMA Senior 
Advisory Program.  

• Erik Glover, Jason Malloy, Mike Cavanaugh and I met with Tracy Flowers to 
discuss the agreement for car camping in the Hurbert Street parking lot. The City 
entered into this agreement with Grace Wins who will be issuing permits and 
overseeing the use of the lot. They will coordinate with the Police Department, if 
there are individuals who are not following the parking lot rules. We hope that we 
can provide an outlet for folks that need this type of use without it being 
problematic to the adjacent property owners. We have notified all the property 
owners of these next steps.   

• Held bi-monthly meetings with Jason Malloy, Rob Murphy, Lance Vanderbeck, 
and Laura Kimberly to discuss their various departmental issues. 

• Derrick Tokos, Erik Glover, Lance Vanderbeck and I met to discuss the status of 
the project development of T-hangars which would be sold as condominiums by 
the developer. We had met with a developer interested in pursuing this type of 
project. There are apparently some models in Oregon that we can review. The 
developer was going to get some additional information to us about this project. 
Potentially, this would provide private hangars that would increase availability of 
hangar space without cost to the airport. The airport would benefit by leasing the 
property and the taxing entities would benefit by receiving property taxes for this 
development.  

• Barb James and I spent the afternoon working on various aspects of the employee 
handbook. Progress is being made, but at a slower pace than either Barb or I 
would like.  

• Dave Powell, Steve Baugher and I met regarding the Enterprise billing for the 
seven vehicles we are leasing. These leases will be charged against the 
department that houses each vehicle. Typically, funds are appropriated directly to 
an equipment purchase budget for these types of purchases and they are not born 
by the department. As a result, we will be doing a supplemental budget to make 
this shift.  

• Richard Dutton provided an overview to Erik Glover on the program that he has 
developed to track departmental advisory boards and City Council goals. During 
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this discussion, we will be making several modifications to help streamline the 
reporting process which can be quite burdensome, particularly relating to the 
Council goals and objectives. I will be asking Erik to take the lead in overseeing 
this process.  

• Peggy Hawker and I met with Erik Glover to review his job performance to date. 
We are focusing on City Recorder responsibilities so that Erik has a 
comprehensive understanding of these processes. This will be important for Erik 
to have a good foundation of experience in this area so that he can provide 
supervision for the Deputy City Recorder position that we are currently recruiting. 
Mayor Sawyer, Peggy Hawker, Erik Glover and I met with Beth Slade our new 
Coast Guard Commander, and Chief Executive Officer, Chris Brantley, to discuss 
the relationship between the City and the Coast Guard. Often, the relationship is 
dependent upon the interest of the Commanding Officer. We have had very active 
and community-engaged commanding officers and we have had commanding 
officers that were not focused on the community. I believe Commander Slade will 
be one that wants to be actively engaged in the community. We would like to 
resume our Sailor of the Quarter recognition at Council meetings, and other 
activities, that we have done in the past. We also indicated to her that the renewal 
for Newport’s Coast Guard City will be coming up, and it is helpful to have active 
relationships with the Commanding Officer to seek out the renewal of this 
important relationship. 

• Peggy Hawker, Erik Glover, Councilor Hall, Adam Scarberry and I met with the 
delegation from the Sweet Home Youth Advisory group at the Oregon Coast 
Aquarium. We had an opportunity to understand how their program has evolved 
over time. The Sweet Home Youth Council had challenges in keeping high school 
students engaged in this process. They basically reinvented this process to 
include junior high students. We are also finding that there are challenges in trying 
to get high school students to participate in various meetings and activities. By the 
time students are in high school, those students that like to be involved in activities 
have extremely busy schedules. We are going to follow up with Adam Scarberry’s 
student leadership junior high equivalent, and look at expanding this program to 
include kids from junior high. Adam was quite enthused about looking at a broader 
concept, including the junior high school students. We had a great discussion with 
the students from Sweet Home and their advisor, City Councilor Diane Gerson.  

• Dave Powell, Derrick Tokos and I met to discuss the issue of parking and transient 
booths located next to the lift station on the NE corner of Bay Boulevard and 
Hatfield. This year we have leased out all three sites for vending which created 
complications in trying to accommodate the informal parking that occurs on the 
site. The conflict between vendor booths and vehicles does not allow both to occur 
simultaneously. We placed barricades across the lot to make it available to the 
vendors which we made commitments to. We are bringing a recommendation to 
Council to consider potential changes that would relocate vendor booths to either 
the boardwalk across the street or to the Fern Plant area of the boardwalk which 
would accommodate several booths. It might be possible to create vendor space 
for up to six vendors and parking at this location.  

• Held bi-monthly meetings with Steve Baugher. 

• Participated in the LOC AOC update of the eight HB 4123 pilot programs to 
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address homelessness on a regional basis. It was helpful to understand how the 
other seven pilots are proceeding. I think Lincoln County, the Siletz Tribe, and the 
seven Cities of Lincoln County have made some good progress in the past couple 
of months to get on track with this program.  

• Peggy Hawker and I met with Robbi Richter, Executive Director of the Chamber 
of Commerce, the seven Cities of Lincoln County, and Judy Kuhl the former 
Executive Director of the Chamber of Commerce, regarding the tourism RFP 
renewal. We will be recommending that we proceed in a new agreement with the 
Chamber of Commerce going forward. We had originally received a proposal from 
the News-Times which was withdrawn last month. The News-Times is supportive 
of proceeding with the Chamber of Commerce.  

• Met with Richard Dutton regarding the vacant part time AV tech position in his 
department. Richard would like to explore the possibility of creating a full-time 
technician position that would help keep up with the various departmental 
demands for services, as well as provide the AV services. This would allow more 
focus on dealing with the ever growing demands of cyber security preparation as 
well as the growing use of technology across all the City departments. This is 
something that I will review.   

 
Upcoming Events:  

• Monday, August 29, we will be providing a tour of Big Creek Dam to YBEF and 
County officials at 4 PM. We are also holding a town meeting at 6 PM and have 
extended an invitation to neighbors of Big Creek Dam for this meeting.  

• August 30 is the final day to file the SEL 101 form (candidate filing form) for Mayor 
or City Councilor for the November 8 election. The terms of Mayor Sawyer, and 
Councilors Parker, Hall and Kaplan expire January 2023. 

• City Hall will be closed Monday, September 5, in observation of Labor Day. The 
Council meetings will be held Tuesday, September 6. 

• I will be on vacation from September 9 through September 16 to visit family prior 
to the Annual ICMA Conference in Columbus, Ohio.  

• September 17 through September 22, I plan to attend the 108th Annual ICMA 
Conference in Columbus, Ohio. I have been excused from the City Council 
meetings on September 19.  

• September 27 through September 29, Mayor Sawyer, Councilors Parker and Hall, 
Aaron Collett and I will be heading to Washington D.C. for the Big Creek Dam 
project. 

• October 5-7 is the Annual League of Oregon Cities Conference in Bend. Peggy 
and Erik have registered and reserved rooms for all City Council members for 
Tuesday, Wednesday, and Thursday nights. If your plans change, please let Peggy 
know by September 12 so we can cancel your registration. Also, if there are any 
changes to your need for rooms (i.e. arriving on Wednesday instead of Thursday, 
etc.) let Peggy know so that we can cancel the reservations before incurring 
penalties.  

• Tuesday, November 8 is election day.  

• City Hall will be closed Friday, November 11, in observation of Veterans’ Day.  

• Friday, November 16 at 11 AM an LOC’s Small Cities meeting will be held. 
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• City Hall will be closed Thursday, November 24, and Friday, November 25, in 
observation of the Thanksgiving holiday.  

• The LOC will be holding their elected essentials workshops at several locations in 
the state, including Manzanita on November 30, Depoe Bay on December 1, and 
Albany on December 6. These are held after the municipal elections and are 
intended for newly elected officials, or as a refresher for current officials. 

• City Hall will be closed half day on Friday, December 23, and all day on Monday, 
December 26, in celebration of the Christmas holiday. 

• City Hall will be closed on Monday, January 2, 2023, in observation of the New 
Year’s holiday. The organizational meeting for Council will be scheduled for 5 PM 
on Tuesday, January 3, 2023, with a regular meeting to follow.  

 
Attachments:  

• Attached is the LOC announcement of the 2023 legislative priorities. One of the 
eight priorities is lodging tax flexibility. This is an item that Council has lobbied for. 
A mailing to communities that collect these significant room tax helped raise this 
issue on a LOC-wide basis. The next step on this matter will be to forward our 
position on this item to our State Representative and State Senator, and encourage 
other room tax communities to do the same. I will work with the LOC to determine 
how this can best be accomplished. 

• Attached is a notice from the Oregon Mayors Association regarding the 2022-2023 
“If I were Mayor” …Student Contest. This may be something we want to actively 
promote, particularly in our discussions about creating a youth advisory council.  

• Attached is an article on the challenges of knowing who actually is homeless in our 
communities. This includes those that live in trailers or RVs, who may or may not 
be counted as homeless individuals, since everyone living in an RV does not 
necessarily consider themselves homeless. It continues to show the complexities 
of how to deal with multiple issues relating to housing and homelessness.  
 

It is hard to believe that Labor Day weekend is right around the corner. I hope everyone 
enjoys the last days of the summer of 2022! 

 
Respectfully Submitted, 

 
Spencer R. Nebel, City Manager 
 
cc:  Department Heads 
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